The Gallic Wars
By Julius Caesar
BOOK ONE
Chapter 1
All Gaul is divided into three parts, one of which the Belgae inhabit, the Aquitani
another, those who in their own language are called Celts, in our Gauls, the third. All these
differ from each other in language, customs and laws. The river Garonne separates the
Gauls from the Aquitani; the Marne and the Seine separate them from the Belgae. Of all
these, the Belgae are the bravest, because they are furthest from the civilization and
refinement of [our] Province, and merchants least frequently resort to them, and import
those things which tend to effeminate the mind; and they are the nearest to the Germans,
who dwell beyond the Rhine, with whom they are continually waging war; for which reason
the Helvetii also surpass the rest of the Gauls in valor, as they contend with the Germans
in almost daily battles, when they either repel them from their own territories, or
themselves wage war on their frontiers. One part of these, which it has been said that the
Gauls occupy, takes its beginning at the river Rhone; it is bounded by the river Garonne,
the ocean, and the territories of the Belgae; it borders, too, on the side of the Sequani and
the Helvetii, upon the river Rhine, and stretches toward the north. The Belgae rises from
the extreme frontier of Gaul, extend to the lower part of the river Rhine; and look toward
the north and the rising sun. Aquitania extends from the river Garonne to the Pyrenaean
mountains and to that part of the ocean which is near Spain: it looks between the setting of
the sun, and the north star.
Chapter 29
In the camp of the Helvetii, lists were found, drawn up in Greek characters, and were
brought to Caesar, in which an estimate had been drawn up, name by name, of the
number which had gone forth from their country of those who were able to bear arms; and
likewise the boys, the old men, and the women, separately. Of all which items the total
was: Of the Helvetii [lit. of the heads of the Helvetii] 263,000 Of the Tulingi.- 36,000 Of the
Latobrigi .- 14,000 Of the Rauraci.- 23,000 Of the Boii.- 32,000 The sum of all amounted to
368,000. Out of these, such as could bear arms, [amounted] to about 92,000. When the

census of those who returned home was taken, as Caesar had commanded, the number
was found to be 110,000.
Chapter 50
The next day, according to his custom, Caesar led out his forces from both camps, and
having advanced a little from the larger one, drew up his line of battle, and gave the enemy
an opportunity of fighting. When he found that they did not even then come out [from their
intrenchments,] he led back his army into camp about noon. Then at last Ariovistus sent
part of his forces to attack the lesser camp. The battle was vigorously maintained on both
sides till the evening. At sunset, after many wounds had been inflicted and received,
Ariovistus led back his forces into camp. When Caesar inquired of his prisoners, wherefore
Ariovistus did not come to an engagement, he discovered this to be the reason - that
among the Germans it was the custom for their matrons to pronounce from lots and
divination, whether it were expedient that the battle should be engaged in or not; that they
had said, "that it was not the will of heaven that the Germans should conquer, if they
engaged in battle before the new moon."
BOOK TWO
Chapter 4
When Caesar inquired of them what states were in arms, how powerful they were, and
what they could do, in war, he received the following information: that the greater part of
the Belgae were sprung, from the Germans, and that having crossed the Rhine at an early
period, they had settled there, on account of the fertility of the country, and had driven out
the Gauls who inhabited those regions; and that they were the only people who, in the
memory of our fathers, when all Gaul was overrun, had prevented the Teutones and the
Cimbri from entering their territories; the effect of which was, that, from the recollection of
those events, they assumed to themselves great authority and haughtiness in military
matters. The Remi said, that they had known accurately every thing respecting their
number, because being united to them by neighborhood and by alliances, they had
learned what number each state had in the general council of the Belgae promised for that
war. That the Bellovaci were the most powerful among them in valor, influence, and the
number of men; that these could muster 100,000 armed men, [and had] promised 60,000
picked men out of that number, and demanded for themselves the command of the whole
war. That the Suessiones were their nearest neighbors and possessed a very extensive
and fertile country; that among them, even in our own memory, Divitiacus, the most
powerful man of all Gaul, had been king; who had held the government of a great part of

these regions, as well as of Britain; that their king at present was Galba; that the direction
of the whole war was conferred by the consent of all, upon him, on account of his integrity
and prudence; that they had twelve towns; that they had promised 50,000 armed men; and
that the Nervii, who are reckoned the most warlike among them, and are situated at a very
great distance, [had promised] as many; the Atrebates 15,000; the Ambiani, 10,000; the
Morini, 25,000; the Menapii, 9,000; the Caleti, 10,000; the Velocasses and the Veromandui
as many; the Aduatuci 19,000; that the Condrusi, the Eburones, the Caeraesi, the
Paemani, who are called by the common name of Germans [had promised], they thought,
to the number of 40,000.
Chapter 5
Caesar, having encouraged the Remi, and addressed them courteously, ordered the
whole senate to assemble before him, and the children of their chief men to be brought to
him as hostages; all which commands they punctually performed by the day [appointed].
He, addressing himself to Divitiacus, the Aeduan, with great earnestness, points out how
much it concerns the republic and their common security, that the forces of the enemy
should be divided, so that it might not be necessary to engage with so large a number at
one time. [He asserts] that this might be affected if the Aedui would lead their forces into
the territories of the Bellovaci, and begin to lay waste their country. With these instructions
he dismissed him from his presence. After he perceived that all the forces of the Belgae,
which had been collected in one place, were approaching toward him, and learned from
the scouts whom he had sent out, and [also] from the Remi, that they were then not far
distant, he hastened to lead his army over the Aisne, which is on the borders of the Remi,
and there pitched his camp. This position fortified one side of his camp by the banks of the
river, rendered the country which lay in his rear secure from the enemy, and furthermore
insured that provisions might without danger be brought to him by the Remi and the rest of
the states. Over that river was a bridge: there he places a guard; and on the other side of
the river he leaves Q. Titurius Sabinus, his lieutenant, with six cohorts. He orders him to
fortify a camp with a rampart twelve feet in height, and a trench eighteen feet in breadth.
Chapter 6
There was a town of the Remi, by name Bibrax, eight miles distant from this camp. This
the Belgae on their march began to attack with great vigor. [The assault] was with difficulty
sustained for that day. The Gauls' mode of besieging is the same as that of the Belgae:
when after having drawn a large number of men around the whole of the fortifications,

stones have begun to be cast against the wall on all sides, and the wall has been stripped
of its defenders, [then], forming a testudo, they advance to the gates and undermine the
wall: which was easily effected on this occasion; for while so large a number were casting
stones and darts, no one was able to maintain his position upon the wall. When night had
put an end to the assault, Iccius, who was then in command of the town, one of the Remi,
a man of the highest rank and influence among his people, and one of those who had
come to Caesar as embassador [to sue] for peace, sends messengers to him, [to report]
"That, unless assistance were sent to him he could not hold out any longer."
Chapter 13
Caesar, having received as hostages the first men of the state, and even the two sons
of king Galba himself; and all the arms in the town having been delivered up, admitted the
Suessiones to a surrender, and led his army against the Bellovaci. Who, when they had
conveyed themselves and all their possessions into the town Galled Bratuspantium, and
Caesar with his army was about five miles distant from that town, all the old men, going
out of the town, began to stretch out their hands to Caesar, and to intimate by their voice
that they would throw themselves on his protection and power, nor would contend in arms
against the Roman people. In like manner, when he had come up to the town, and there
pitched his camp, the boys and the women from the wall, with outstretched hands, after
their custom, begged peace from the Romans.
Chapter 14
For these Divitiacus pleads (for after the departure of the Belgae, having dismissed the
troops of the Aedui, he had returned to Caesar). "The Bellovaci had at all times been in the
alliance and friendship of the Aeduan state; that they had revolted from the Aedui and
made war upon the Roman people, being urged thereto by their nobles, who said that the
Aedui, reduced to slavery by Caesar, were suffering every indignity and insult. That they
who had been the leaders of that plot, because they perceived how great a calamity they
had brought upon the state, had fled into Britain. That not only the Bellovaci, but also the
Aedui, entreated him to use his [accustomed] clemency and lenity toward them [the
Bellovaci]: which if he did, he would increase the influence of the Aedui among all the
Belgae, by whose succor and resources they had been accustomed to support themselves
whenever any wars occurred."
Chapter 23

The soldiers of the ninth and tenth legions, as they had been stationed on the left part of
the army, casting their weapons, speedily drove the Atrebates (for that division had been
opposed to them,) who were breathless with running and fatigue, and worn out with
wounds, from the higher ground into the river; and following them as they were
endeavoring to pass it, slew with their swords a great part of them while impeded (therein).
They themselves did not hesitate to pass the river; and having advanced to a
disadvantageous place, when the battle was renewed, they [nevertheless] again put to
flight the enemy, who had returned and were opposing them. In like manner, in another
quarter two different legions, the eleventh and the eighth, having routed the Veromandui,
with whom they had engaged, were fighting from the higher ground upon the very banks of
the river. But, almost the whole camp on the front and on the left side being then exposed,
since the twelfth legion was posted in the right wing, and the seventh at no great distance
from it, all the Nervii, in a very close body, with Boduognatus, who held the chief
command, as their leader, hastened toward that place; and part of them began to surround
the legions on their unprotected flank, part to make for the highest point of the
encampment.
BOOK 3
Chapter 7
These things being achieved, while Caesar had every reason to suppose that Gaul was
reduced to a state of tranquillity, the Belgae being overcome, the Germans expelled, the
Seduni among the Alps defeated, and when he had, therefore, in the beginning of winter,
set out for Illyricum, as he wished to visit those nations, and acquire a knowledge of their
countries, a sudden war sprang up in Gaul. The occasion of that war was this: P. Crassus,
a young man, had taken up his winter quarters with the seventh legion among the Andes,
who border upon the [Atlantic] ocean. He, as there was a scarcity of corn in those parts,
sent out some officers of cavalry, and several military tribunes among the neighbouring
states, for the purpose of procuring corn and provision; in which number T. Terrasidius
was sent among the Esubii; M. Trebius Gallus among the Curiosolitae; Q. Velanius, T.
Silius, amongst the Veneti.
Chapter 8
The influence of this state is by far the most considerable of any of the countries on the
whole sea coast, because the Veneti both have a very great number of ships, with which
they have been accustomed to sail to Britain, and [thus] excel the rest in their knowledge

and experience of nautical affairs; and as only a few ports lie scattered along that stormy
and open sea, of which they are in possession, they hold as tributaries almost all those
who are accustomed to traffic in that sea. With them arose the beginning [of the revolt] by
their detaining Silius and Velanius; for they thought that they should recover by their
means the hostages which they had given to Crassus. The neighboring people led on by
their influence (as the measures of the Gauls are sudden and hasty), detain Trebius and
Terrasidius for the same motive; and quickly sending embassadors, by means of their
leading men, they enter into a mutual compact to do nothing except by general consent,
and abide the same issue of fortune; and they solicit the other states to choose rather to
continue in that liberty which they had received from their ancestors, than endure slavery
under the Romans. All the sea coast being quickly brought over to their sentiments, they
send a common embassy to P. Crassus [to say], "If he wished to receive back his officers,
let him send back to them their hostages."
Chapter 9
Caesar, being informed of these things by Crassus, since he was so far distant himself,
orders ships of war to be built in the mean time on the river Loire, which flows into the
ocean; rowers to be raised from the province; sailors and pilots to be provided. These
matters being quickly executed, he himself, as soon as the season of the year permits,
hastens to the army. The Veneti, and the other states also, being informed of Caesar's
arrival, when they reflected how great a crime they had committed, in that, the
embassadors (a character which had among all nations ever been sacred and inviolable)
had by them been detained and thrown into prison, resolve to prepare for a war in
proportion to the greatness of their danger, and especially to provide those things which
appertain to the service of a navy, with the greater confidence, inasmuch as they greatly
relied on the nature of their situation. They knew that the passes by land were cut off by
estuaries, that the approach by sea was most difficult, by reason of our ignorance of the
localities, [and] the small number of the harbors, and they trusted that our army would not
be able to stay very long among them, on account of the insufficiency of corn; and again,
even if all these things should turn out contrary to their expectation, yet they were very
powerful in their navy. They well understood that the Romans neither had any number of
ships, nor were acquainted with the shallows, the harbors, or the islands of those parts
where they would have to carry on the war; and the navigation was very different in a
narrow sea from what it was in the vast and open ocean. Having come to this resolution,
they fortify their towns, convey corn into them from the country parts, bring together as

many ships as possible to Venetia, where it appeared Caesar would at first carry on the
war. They unite to themselves as allies for that war, the Osismii, the Lexovii, the Nannetes,
the Ambiliati, the Morini, the Diablintes, and the Menapii; and send for auxiliaries from
Britain, which is situated over against those regions.
Chapter 10
There were these difficulties which we have mentioned above, in carrying on the war,
but many things, nevertheless, urged Caesar to that war; - the open insult offered to the
state in the detention of the Roman knights, the rebellion raised after surrendering, the
revolt after hostages were given, the confederacy of so many states, but principally, lest if,
[the conduct of] this part was overlooked, the other nations should think that the same
thing was permitted them. Wherefore, since he reflected that almost all the Gauls were
fond of revolution, and easily and quickly excited to war; that all men likewise, by nature,
love liberty and hate the condition of slavery, he thought he ought to divide and more
widely distribute his army, before more states should join the confederation.
Chapter 11
He therefore sends T. Labienus, his lieutenant, with the cavalry to the Treviri, who are
nearest to the river Rhine. He charges him to visit the Remi and the other Belgians, and to
keep them in their allegiance and repel the Germans (who were said to have been
summoned by the Belgae to their aid,) if they attempted to cross the river by force in their
ships. He orders P. Crassus to proceed into Aquitania with twelve legionary cohorts and a
great number of the cavalry, lest auxiliaries should be sent into Gaul by these states, and
such great nations be united. He sends Q. Titurius Sabinus his lieutenant, with three
legions, among the Unelli, the Curiosolitae, and the Lexovii, to take care that their forces
should be kept separate from the rest. He appoints D. Brutus, a young man, over the fleet
and those Gallic vessels which he had ordered to be furnished by the Pictones and the
Santoni, and the other provinces which remained at peace; and commands him to proceed
toward the Veneti, as soon as he could. He himself hastens thither with the land forces.
Chapter 12
The sites of their towns were generally such that, being placed on extreme points [of
land] and on promontories, they neither had an approach by land when the tide had
rushed in from the main ocean, which always happens twice in the space of twelve hours;
nor by ships, because, upon the tide ebbing again, the ships were likely to be dashed upon

the shoals. Thus, by either circumstance, was the storming of their towns rendered
difficult; and if at any time perchance the Veneti overpowered by the greatness of our
works, (the sea having been excluded by a mound and large dams, and the latter being
made almost equal in height to the walls of the town) had begun to despair of their
fortunes; bringing up a large number of ships, of which they had a very great quantity, they
carried off all their property and betook themselves to the nearest towns; there they again
defended themselves by the same advantages of situation. They did this the more easily
during a great part of the summer, because our ships were kept back by storms, and the
difficulty of sailing was very great in that vast and open sea, with its strong tides and its
harbors far apart and exceedingly few in number.
Chapter 13
For their ships were built and equipped after this manner. The keels were somewhat
flatter than those of our ships, whereby they could more easily encounter the shallows and
the ebbing of the tide: the prows were raised very high, and, in like manner the sterns were
adapted to the force of the waves and storms [which they were formed to sustain]. The
ships were built wholly of oak, and designed to endure any force and violence whatever;
the benches which were made of planks a foot in breadth, were fastened by iron spikes of
the thickness of a man's thumb; the anchors were secured fast by iron chains instead of
cables, and for sails they used skins and thin dressed leather. These [were used] either
through their want of canvas and their ignorance of its application, or for this reason, which
is more probable, that they thought that such storms of the ocean, and such violent gales
of wind could not be resisted by sails, nor ships of such great burden be conveniently
enough managed by them. The encounter of our fleet with these ships' was of such a
nature that our fleet excelled in speed alone, and the plying of the oars; other things,
considering the nature of the place [and] the violence of the storms, were more suitable
and better adapted on their side; for neither could our ships injure theirs with their beaks
(so great was their strength), nor on account of their height was a weapon easily cast up to
them; and for the same reason they were less readily locked in by rocks. To this was
added, that whenever a storm began to rage and they ran before the wind, they both could
weather the storm more easily and heave to securely in the shallows, and when left by the
tide feared nothing from rocks and shelves: the risk of all which things was much to be
dreaded by our ships.
Chapter 14

Caesar, after taking many of their towns, perceiving that so much labor was spent in
vain and that the flight of the enemy could not be prevented on the capture of their towns,
and that injury could not be done them, he determined to wait for his fleet. As soon as it
came up and was first seen by the enemy, about 220 of their ships, fully equipped and
appointed with every kind of [naval] implement, sailed forth from the harbor, and drew up
opposite to ours; nor did it appear clear to Brutus, who commanded the fleet, or to the
tribunes of the soldiers and the centurions, to whom the several ships were assigned, what
to do, or what system of tactics to adopt; for they knew that damage could not be done by
their beaks; and that, although turrets were built [on their decks], yet the height of the
stems of the barbarian ships exceeded these; so that weapons could not be cast up from
[our] lower position with sufficient effect, and those cast by the Gauls fell the more forcibly
upon us. One thing provided by our men was of great service, [viz.] sharp hooks inserted
into and fastened upon poles, of a form not unlike the hooks used in attacking town walls.
When the ropes which fastened the sail-yards to the masts were caught by them and
pulled, and our vessel vigorously impelled with the oars, they [the ropes] were severed;
and when they were cut away, the yards necessarily fell down; so that as all the hope of
the Gallic vessels depended on their sails and rigging, upon these being cut away, the
entire management of the ships was taken from them at the same time. The rest of the
contest depended on courage; in which our men decidedly had the advantage; and the
more so, because the whole action was carried on in the sight of Caesar and the entire
army; so that no act, a little more valiant than ordinary, could pass unobserved, for all the
hills and higher grounds, from which there was a near prospect of the sea were occupied
by our army.
Chapter 15
The sail yards [of the enemy], as we have said, being brought down, although two and
[in some cases] three ships [of theirs] surrounded each one [of ours], the soldiers strove
with the greatest energy to board the ships of the enemy; and, after the barbarians
observed this taking place, as a great many of their ships were beaten, and as no relief for
that evil could be discovered, they hastened to seek safety in flight. And, having now
turned their vessels to that quarter in which the wind blew, so great a calm and lull
suddenly arose, that they could not move out of their place, which circumstance, truly, was
exceedingly opportune for finishing the business; for our men gave chase and took them
one by one, so that very few out of all the number, [and those] by the intervention of night,
arrived at the land, after the battle had lasted almost from the fourth hour till sun-set.

Chapter 16
By this battle the war with the Veneti and the whole of the sea coast was finished; for
both all the youth, and all, too, of more advanced age, in whom there was any discretion or
rank, had assembled in that battle; and they had collected in that one place whatever
naval forces they had anywhere; and when these were lost, the survivors had no place to
retreat to, nor means of defending their towns. They accordingly surrendered themselves
and all their possessions to Caesar, on whom Caesar thought that punishment should be
inflicted the more severely, in order that for the future the rights of embassadors might be
more carefully respected by barbarians; having, therefore, put to death all their senate, he
sold the rest for slaves.
BOOK 4
Chapter 1
The following winter (this was the year in which Cn. Pompey and M. Crassus were
consuls), those Germans [called] the Usipetes, and likewise the Tenchtheri, with a great
number of men, crossed the Rhine, not far from the place at which that river discharges
itself into the sea. The motive for crossing [that river] was, that having been for several
years harassed by the Suevi, they were constantly engaged in war, and hindered from the
pursuits of agriculture. The nation of the Suevi is by far the largest and the most warlike
nation of all the Germans. They are said to possess a hundred cantons, from each of
which they yearly send from their territories for the purpose of war a thousand armed men:
the others who remain at home, maintain [both] themselves and those-engaged in the
expedition. The latter again, in their turn, are in arms the year after: the former remain at
home. Thus neither husbandry, nor the art and practice of war are neglected. But among
them there exists no private and separate land; nor are they permitted to remain more than
one year in one place for the purpose of residence. They do not live much on corn, but
subsist for the most part on milk and flesh, and are much [engaged] in hunting; which
circumstance must, by the nature of their food, and by their daily exercise and the freedom
of their life (for having from boyhood been accustomed to no employment, or discipline,
they do nothing at all contrary to their inclination), both promote their strength and render
them men of vast stature of body. And to such a habit have they brought themselves, that
even in the coldest parts they wear no clothing whatever except skins, by reason of the
scantiness of which, a great portion of their body is bare, and besides they bathe in open
rivers.

Chapter 2
Merchants have access to them rather that they may have persons to whom they may
sell those things which they have taken in war, than because they need any commodity to
be imported to them. Moreover, even as to laboring cattle, in which the Gauls take the
greatest pleasure, and which they procure at a great price, the Germans do not employ
such as are imported, but those poor and ill-shaped animals, which belong to their country;
these, however, they render capable of the greatest labor by daily exercise. In cavalry
actions they frequently leap from their horses and fight on foot; and train their horses to
stand still in the very spot on which they leave them, to which they retreat with great
activity when there is occasion; nor, according to their practice, is any thing regarded as
more unseemly, or more unmanly, than to use housings. Accordingly, they have the
courage, though they be themselves but few, to advance against any number whatever of
horse mounted with housings. They on no account permit wine to be imported to them,
because they consider that men degenerate in their powers of enduring fatigue, and are
rendered effeminate by that commodity.
Chapter 3
They esteem it their greatest praise as a nation, that the lands about their territories lie
unoccupied to a very great extent, inasmuch as [they think] that by this circumstance is
indicated, that a great number of nations can not withstand their power; and thus on one
side of the Suevi the lands are said to lie desolate for about six hundred miles. On the
other side they border on the Ubii, whose state was large and flourishing, considering the
condition of the Germans, and who are somewhat more refined than those of the same
race and the rest [of the Germans], and that because they border on the Rhine, and are
much resorted to by merchants, and are accustomed to the manners of the Gauls, by
reason of their approximity to them. Though the Suevi, after making the attempt frequently
and in several wars, could not expel this nation from their territories, on account of the
extent and population of their state, yet they made them tributaries, and rendered them
less distinguished and powerful [than they had ever been].
Chapter 20
During the short part of summer which remained, Caesar, although in these countries,
as all Gaul lies toward the north, the winters are early, nevertheless resolved to proceed
into Britain, because he discovered that in almost all the wars with the Gauls succors had

been furnished to our enemy from that country; and even if the time of year should be
insufficient for carrying on the war, yet he thought it would be of great service to him if he
only entered the island, and saw into the character of the people, and got knowledge of
their localities, harbors, and landing-places, all which were for the most part unknown to
the Gauls. For neither does any one except merchants generally go thither, nor even to
them was any portion of it known, except the sea-coast and those parts which are opposite
to Gaul. Therefore, after having called up to him the merchants from all parts, he could
learn neither what was the size of the island, nor what or how numerous were the nations
which inhabited it, nor what system of war they followed, nor what customs they used, nor
what harbors were convenient for a great number of large ships.
Chapter 21
He sends before him Caius Volusenus with a ship of war, to acquire a knowledge of
these particulars before he in person should make a descent into the island, as he was
convinced that this was a judicious measure. He commissioned him to thoroughly examine
into all matters, and then return to him as soon as possible. He himself proceeds to the
Morini with all his forces. He orders ships from all parts of the neighboring countries, and
the fleet which the preceding summer he had built for the war with the Veneti, to assemble
in this place. In the mean time, his purpose having been discovered, and reported to the
Britons by merchants, embassadors come to him from several states of the island, to
promise that they will give hostages, and submit to the government of the Roman people.
Having given them an audience, he after promising liberally, and exhorting them to
continue in that purpose, sends them back to their own country, and [dispatches] with
them Commius, whom, upon subduing the Atrebates, he had created king there, a man
whose courage and conduct he esteemed, and who he thought would be faithful to him,
and whose influence ranked highly in those countries. He orders him to visit as many
states as he could, and persuade them to embrace the protection of the Roman people,
and apprize them that he would shortly come thither. Volusenus, having viewed the
localities as far as means could be afforded one who dared not leave his ship and trust
himself to barbarians, returns to Caesar on the fifth day, and reports what he had there
observed.
Chapter 22
While Caesar remains in these parts for the purpose of procuring ships, embassadors
come to him from a great portion of the Morini, to plead their excuse respecting their

conduct on the late occasion; alleging that it was as men uncivilized, and as those who
were unacquainted with our custom, that they had made war upon the Roman people, and
promising to perform what he should command. Caesar, thinking that this had happened
fortunately enough for him, because he neither wished to leave an enemy behind him, nor
had an opportunity for carrying on a war, by reason of the time of year, nor considered that
employment in such trifling matters was to be preferred to his enterprise on Britain,
imposes a large number of hostages; and when these were brought, he received them to
his protection. Having collected together, and provided about eighty transport ships, as
many as he thought necessary for conveying over two legions, he assigned such [ships] of
war as he had besides to the quaestor, his lieutenants, and officers of cavalry. There were
in addition to these eighteen ships of burden which were prevented, eight miles from that
place, by winds, from being able to reach the same port. These he distributed among the
horse; the rest of the army, he delivered to Q. Titurius Sabinus and L. Aurunculeius Cotta,
his lieutenants, to lead into the territories of the Menapii and those cantons of the Morini
from which embassadors had not come to him. He ordered P. Sulpicius Rufus, his
lieutenant, to hold possession of the harbor, with such a garrison as he thought sufficient.
Chapter 23
These matters being arranged, finding the weather favorable for his voyage, he set sail
about the third watch, and ordered the horse to march forward to the further port, and
there embark and follow him. As this was performed rather tardily by them, he himself
reached Britain with the first squadron of ships, about the fourth hour of the day, and there
saw the forces of the enemy drawn up in arms on all the hills. The nature of the place was
this: the sea was confined by mountains so close to it that a dart could be thrown from
their summit upon the shore. Considering this by no means a fit place for disembarking, he
remained at anchor till the ninth hour, for the other ships to arrive there. Having in the
mean time assembled the lieutenants and military tribunes, he told them both what he had
learned from Volusenus, and what he wished to be done; and enjoined them (as the
principle of military matters, and especially as maritime affairs, which have a precipitate
and uncertain action, required) that all things should be performed by them at a nod and at
the instant. Having dismissed them, meeting both with wind and tide favorable at the same
time, the signal being given and the anchor weighed, he advanced about seven miles from
that place, and stationed his fleet over against an open and level shore.
Chapter 24

But the barbarians, upon perceiving the design of the Romans, sent forward their
cavalry and charioteers, a class of warriors of whom it is their practice to make great use in
their battles, and following with the rest of their forces, endeavored to prevent our men
landing. In this was the greatest difficulty, for the following reasons, namely, because our
ships, on account of their great size, could be stationed only in deep water; and our
soldiers, in places unknown to them, with their hands embarrassed, oppressed with a large
and heavy weight of armor, had at the same time to leap from the ships, stand amid the
waves, and encounter the enemy; whereas they, either on dry ground, or advancing a little
way into the water, free in all their limbs in places thoroughly known to them, could
confidently throw their weapons and spur on their horses, which were accustomed to this
kind of service. Dismayed by these circumstances and altogether untrained in this mode of
battle, our men did not all exert the same vigor and eagerness which they had been wont
to exert in engagements on dry ground.
Chapter 25
When Caesar observed this, he ordered the ships of war, the appearance of which was
somewhat strange to the barbarians and the motion more ready for service, to be
withdrawn a little from the transport vessels, and to be propelled by their oars, and be
stationed toward the open flank of the enemy, and the enemy to be beaten off and driven
away, with slings, arrows, and engines: which plan was of great service to our men; for the
barbarians being startled by the form of our ships and the motions of our oars and the
nature of our engines, which was strange to them, stopped, and shortly after retreated a
little. And while our men were hesitating [whether they should advance to the shore],
chiefly on account of the depth of the sea, he who carried the eagle of the tenth legion,
after supplicating the gods that the matter might turn out favorably to the legion,
exclaimed, "Leap, fellow soldiers, unless you wish to betray your eagle to the enemy. I, for
my part, will perform my duty to the commonwealth and my general." When he had said
this with a loud voice, he leaped from the ship and proceeded to bear the eagle toward the
enemy. Then our men, exhorting one another that so great a disgrace should not be
incurred, all leaped from the ship. When those in the nearest vessels saw them, they
speedily followed and approached the enemy.
Chapter 26
The battle was maintained vigorously on both sides. Our men, however, as they could
neither keep their ranks, nor get firm footing, nor follow their standards, and as one from

one ship and another from another assembled around whatever standards they met, were
thrown into great confusion. But the enemy, who were acquainted with all the shallows,
when from the shore they saw any coming from a ship one by one, spurred on their
horses, and attacked them while embarrassed; many surrounded a few, others threw their
weapons upon our collected forces on their exposed flank. When Caesar observed this, he
ordered the boats of the ships of war and the spy sloops to be filled with soldiers, and sent
them up to the succor of those whom he had observed in distress. Our men, as soon as
they made good their footing on dry ground, and all their comrades had joined them, made
an attack upon the enemy, and put them to flight, but could not pursue them very far,
because the horse had not been able to maintain their course at sea and reach the island.
This alone was wanting to Caesar's accustomed success.
Chapter 27
The enemy being thus vanquished in battle, as soon as they recovered after their flight,
instantly sent embassadors to Caesar to negotiate about peace. They promised to give
hostages and perform what he should command. Together with these embassadors came
Commius the Altrebatian, who, as I have above said, had been sent by Caesar into Britain.
Him they had seized upon when leaving his ship, although in the character of embassador
he bore the general's commission to them, and thrown into chains: then after the battle
was fought, they sent him back, and in suing for peace cast the blame of that act upon the
common people, and entreated that it might be pardoned on account of their indiscretion.
Caesar, complaining, that after they had sued for peace, and had voluntarily sent
embassadors into the continent for that purpose, they had made war without a reason,
said that he would pardon their indiscretion, and imposed hostages, a part of whom they
gave immediately; the rest they said they would give in a few days, since they were sent
for from remote places. In the mean time they ordered their people to return to the country
parts, and the chiefs assembled from all quarter, and proceeded to surrender themselves
and their states to Caesar.
Chapter 28
A peace being established by these proceedings four days after we had come into
Britain, the eighteen ships, to which reference has been made above, and which conveyed
the cavalry, set sail from the upper port with a gentle gale, when, however, they were
approaching Britain and were seen from the camp, so great a storm suddenly arose that
none of them could maintain their course at sea; and some were taken back to the same

port from which they had started; - others, to their great danger, were driven to the lower
part of the island, nearer to the west; which, however, after having cast anchor, as they
were getting filled with water, put out to sea through necessity in a stormy night, and made
for the continent.
Chapter 29
It happened that night to be full moon, which usually occasions very high tides in that
ocean; and that circumstance was unknown to our men. Thus, at the same time, the tide
began to fill the ships of war which Caesar had provided to convey over his army, and
which he had drawn up on the strand; and the storm began to dash the ships of burden
which were riding at anchor against each other; nor was any means afforded our men of
either managing them or of rendering any service. A great many ships having been
wrecked, inasmuch as the rest, having lost their cables, anchors, and other tackling, were
unfit for sailing, a great confusion, as would necessarily happen, arose throughout the
army; for there were no other ships in which they could be conveyed back, and all things
which are of service in repairing vessels were wanting, and, corn for the winter had not
been provided in those places, because it was understood by all that they would certainly
winter in Gaul.
Chapter 30
On discovering these things the chiefs of Britain, who had come up after the battle was
fought to perform those conditions which Caesar had imposed, held a conference, when
they perceived that cavalry, and ships, and corn were wanting to the Romans, and
discovered the small number of our soldiers from the small extent of the camp (which, too,
was on this account more limited than ordinary, because Caesar had conveyed over his
legions without baggage), and thought that the best plan was to renew the war, and cut off
our men from corn and provisions and protract the affair till winter; because they felt
confident, that, if they were vanquished or cut off from a return, no one would afterwards
pass over into Britain for the purpose of making war. Therefore, again entering into a
conspiracy, they began to depart from the camp by degrees and secretly bring up their
people from the country parts.
Chapter 31
But Caesar, although he had not as yet discovered their measures, yet, both from what
had occurred to his ships, and from the circumstance that they had neglected to give the

promised hostages, suspected that the thing would come to pass which really did happen.
He therefore provided remedies against all contingencies; for he daily conveyed corn from
the country parts into the camp, used the timber and brass of such ships as were most
seriously damaged for repairing the rest, and ordered whatever things besides were
necessary for this object to be brought to him from the continent. And thus, since that
business was executed by the soldiers with the greatest energy, he effected that, after the
loss of twelve ships, a voyage could be made well enough in the rest.
Chapter 32
While these things are being transacted, one legion had been sent to forage, according
to custom, and no suspicion of war had arisen as yet, and some of the people remained in
the country parts, others went backward and forward to the camp, they who were on duty
at the gates of the camp reported to Caesar that a greater dust than was usual was seen
in that direction in which the legion had marched. Caesar, suspecting that which was
[really the case], - that some new enterprise was undertaken by the barbarians, ordered
the two cohorts which were on duty, to march into that quarter with him, and two other
cohorts to relieve them on duty; the rest to be armed and follow him immediately. When he
had advanced some little way from the camp, he saw that his men were overpowered by
the enemy and scarcely able to stand their ground, and that, the legion being crowded
together, weapons were being cast on them from all sides. For as all the corn was reaped
in every part with the exception of one, the enemy, suspecting that our men would repair to
that, had concealed themselves in the woods during the night. Then attacking them
suddenly, scattered as they were, and when they had laid aside their arms, and were
engaged in reaping, they killed a small number, threw the rest into confusion, and
surrounded them with their cavalry and chariots.
Chapter 33
Their mode of fighting with their chariots is this: firstly, they drive about in all directions
and throw their weapons and generally break the ranks of the enemy with the very dread
of their horses and the noise of their wheels; and when they have worked themselves in
between the troops of horse, leap from their chariots and engage on foot. The charioteers
in the mean time withdraw some little distance from the battle, and so place themselves
with the chariots that, if their masters are overpowered by the number of the enemy, they
may have a ready retreat to their own troops. Thus they display in battle the speed of
horse, [together with] the firmness of infantry; and by daily practice and exercise attain to

such expertness that they are accustomed, even on a declining and steep place, to check
their horses at full speed, and manage and turn them in an instant and run along the pole,
and stand on the yoke, and thence betake themselves with the greatest celerity to their
chariots again.
Chapter 34
Under these circumstances, our men being dismayed by the novelty of this mode of
battle, Caesar most seasonably brought assistance; for upon his arrival the enemy
paused, and our men recovered from their fear; upon which thinking the time unfavourable
for provoking the enemy and coming to an action, he kept himself in his own quarter, and,
a short time having intervened, drew back the legions into the camp. While these things
are going on, and all our men engaged, the rest of the Britons, who were in the fields,
departed. Storms then set in for several successive days, which both confined our men to
the camp and hindered the enemy from attacking us. In the mean time the barbarians
dispatched messengers to all parts, and reported to their people the small number of our
soldiers, and how good an opportunity was given for obtaining spoil and for liberating
themselves forever, if they should only drive the Romans from their camp. Having by these
means speedily got together a large force of infantry and of cavalry they came up to the
camp.
Chapter 35
Although Caesar anticipated that the same thing which had happened on former
occasions would then occur - that, if the enemy were routed, they would escape from
danger by their speed; still, having got about thirty horse, which Commius the Atrebatian,
of whom mention has been made, had brought over with him [from Gaul], he drew up the
legions in order of battle before the camp. When the action commenced, the enemy were
unable to sustain the attack of our men long, and turned their backs; our men pursued
them as far as their speed and strength permitted, and slew a great number of them; then,
having destroyed and burned every thing far and wide, they retreated to their camp.
Chapter 36
The same day, ambassadors sent by the enemy came to Caesar to negotiate a peace.
Caesar doubled the number of hostages which he had before demanded; and ordered that
they should be brought over to the continent, because, since the time of the equinox was
near, he did not consider that, with his ships out of repair, the voyage ought to be deferred

till winter. Having met with favourable weather, he set sail a little after midnight, and all his
fleet arrived safe at the continent, except two of the ships of burden which could not make
the same port which the other ships did, and were carried a little lower down.
Chapter 37
When our soldiers, about 300 in number, had been drawn out of these two ships, and
were marching to the camp, the Morini, whom Caesar, when setting forth for Britain, had
left in a state of peace, excited by the hope of spoil, at first surrounded them with a small
number of men, and ordered them to lay down their arms, if they did not wish to be slain;
afterwards however, when they, forming a circle, stood on their defence, a shout was
raised and about 6000 of the enemy soon assembled; which being reported, Caesar sent
all the cavalry in the camp as a relief to his men. In the mean time our soldiers sustained
the attack of the enemy, and fought most valiantly for more than four hours, and, receiving
but few wounds themselves, slew several of them. But after our cavalry came in sight, the
enemy, throwing away their arms, turned their backs, and a great number of them were
killed.
Chapter 38
The day following Caesar sent Labienus, his lieutenant, with those legions which he had
brought back from Britain, against the Morini, who had revolted; who, as they had no place
to which they might retreat, on account of the drying up of their marshes (which they had
availed themselves of as a place of refuge the preceding year), almost all fell into the
power of Labienus. In the mean time Caesar's lieutenants, Q. Titurius and L. Cotta, who
had led the legions into the territories of the Menapii, having laid waste all their lands, cut
down their corn and burned their houses, returned to Caesar because the Menapii had all
concealed themselves in their thickest woods. Caesar fixed the winter quarters of all the
legions among the Belgae. Thither only two British states sent hostages; the rest omitted
to do so. For these successes, a thanksgiving of twenty days was decreed by the senate
upon receiving Caesar's letter.
BOOK 5
Chapter 1
Lucius Domitius and Appius Claudius being consuls, Caesar, when departing from his
winter quarters into Italy, as he had been accustomed to do yearly, commands the
lieutenants whom he appointed over the legions to take care that during the winter as

many ships as possible should be built, and the old repaired. He plans the size and shape
of them. For dispatch of lading, and for drawing them on shore, he makes them a little
lower than those which we have been accustomed to use in our sea; and that so much the
more, because he knew that, on account of the frequent changes of the tide, less swells
occurred there; for the purpose of transporting burdens and a great number of horses, [he
makes them] a little broader than those which we use in other seas. All these he orders to
be constructed for lightness and expedition, to which object their lowness contributes
greatly. He orders those things which are necessary for equipping ships to be brought
thither from Spain. He himself, on the assizes of Hither Gaul being concluded, proceeds
into Illyricum, because he heard that the part of the province nearest them was being laid
waste by the incursions of the Pirustae. When he had arrived there, he levies soldiers
upon the states, and orders them to assemble at an appointed place. Which circumstance
having been reported [to them], the Pirustae send ambassadors to him to inform him that
no part of those proceedings was done by public deliberation, and assert that they were
ready to make compensation by all means for the injuries [inflicted]. Caesar, accepting
their defence, demands hostages, and orders them to be brought to him on a specified
day, and assures them that unless they did so he would visit their state with war. These
being brought to him on the day which he had ordered, he appoints arbitrators between
the states, who should estimate the damages and determine the reparation.
Chapter 2
These things being finished, and the assizes being concluded, he returns into Hither
Gaul, and proceeds thence to the army. When he had arrived there, having made a survey
of the winter quarter, he finds that, by the extraordinary ardour of the soldiers, amid the
utmost scarcity of all materials, about six hundred ships of that kind which we have
described above and twenty-eight ships of war, had been built, and were not far from that
state, that they might be launched in a few days. Having commended the soldiers and
those who had presided over the work, he informs them what he wishes to be done, and
orders all the ships to assemble at port Itius, from which port he had learned that the
passage into Britain was shortest, [being only] about thirty miles from the continent. He left
what seemed a sufficient number of soldiers for that design; he himself proceeds into the
territories of the Treviri with four legions without baggage, and 800 horse, because they
neither came to the general diets [of Gaul], nor obeyed his commands, and were
moreover, said to be tampering with the Germans beyond the Rhine.

Chapter 5
These matters being settled, Caesar went to port Itius with the legions. There he
discovers that forty ships, which had been built in the country of the Meldi, having been
driven back by a storm, had been unable to maintain their course, and had returned to the
same port from which they had set out; he finds the rest ready for sailing, and furnished
with every thing. In the same place, the cavalry of the whole of Gaul, in number 4,000,
assembles, and [also] the chief persons of all the states; he had determined to leave in
Gaul a very few of them, whose fidelity toward him he had clearly discerned, and take the
rest with him as hostages; because he feared a commotion in Gaul when he should be
absent.
Chapter 6
There was together with the others, Dumnorix, the Aeduan, of whom we have made
previous mention. Him, in particular, he had resolved to have with him, because he had
discovered him to be fond of change, fond of power, possessing great resolution, and
great influence among the Gauls. To this was added, that Dumnorix had before said in an
assembly of Aeduans, that the sovereignty of the state had been made over to him by
Caesar; which speech the Aedui bore with impatience and yet dared not send
ambassadors to Caesar for the purpose of either rejecting or deprecating [that
appointment]. That fact Caesar had learned from his own personal friends. He at first
strove to obtain by every entreaty that he should be left in Gaul; partly, because, being
unaccustomed to sailing, he feared the sea; partly because he said he was prevented by
divine admonitions. After he saw that this request was firmly refused him, all hope of
success being lost, he began to tamper with the chief persons of the Gauls, to call them
apart singly and exhort them to remain on the continent; to agitate them with the fear that it
was not without reason that Gaul should be stripped of all her nobility; that it was Caesar's
design, to bring over to Britain and put to death all those whom he feared to slay in the
sight of Gaul, to pledge his honour to the rest, to ask for their oath that they would by
common deliberation execute what they should perceive to be necessary for Gaul. These
things were reported to Caesar by several persons.
Chapter 7
Having learned this fact, Caesar, because he had conferred so much honor upon the
Aeduan state, determined that Dumnorix should be restrained and deterred by whatever
means he could; and that, because he perceived his insane designs to be proceeding

further and further, care should be taken lest he might be able to injure him and the
commonwealth. Therefore, having stayed about twenty-five days in that place, because
the north wind, which usually blows a great part of every season, prevented the voyage,
he exerted himself to keep Dumnorix in his allegiance [and] nevertheless learn all his
measures: having at length met with favourable weather, he orders the foot soldiers and
the horse to embark in the ships. But, while the minds of all were occupied, Dumnorix
began to take his departure from the camp homeward with the cavalry of the Aedui,
Caesar being ignorant of it. Caesar, on this matter being reported to him, ceasing from his
expedition and deferring all other affairs, sends a great part of the cavalry to pursue him,
and commands that he be brought back; he orders that if he use violence and do not
submit, that he be slain; considering that Dumnorix would do nothing as a rational man
while he himself was absent, since he had disregarded his command even when present.
He, however, when recalled, began to resist and defend himself with his hand, and implore
the support of his people, often exclaiming that "he was free and the subject of a free
state." They surround and kill the man as they had been commanded; but the Aeduan
horsemen all return to Caesar.
Chapter 8
When these things were done [and] Labienus, left on the continent with three legions
and 2,000 horse, to defend the harbours and provide corn, and discover what was going
on in Gaul, and take measures according to the occasion and according to the
circumstance; he himself, with five legions and a number of horse, equal to that which he
was leaving on the continent, set sail at sun-set, and [though for a time] borne forward by a
gentle south-west wind, he did not maintain his course, in consequence of the wind dying
away about midnight, and being carried on too far by the tide, when the sun rose, espied
Britain passed on his left. Then, again, following the change of tide, he urged on with the
oars that he might make that part of the island in which he had discovered the preceding
summer, that there was the best landing-place, and in this affair the spirit of our soldiers
was very much to be extolled; for they with the transports and heavy ships, the labour of
rowing not being [for a moment] discontinued, equalled the speed of the ships of war. All
the ships reached Britain nearly at mid-day; nor was there seen a [single] enemy in that
place, but, as Caesar afterwards found from some prisoners, though large bodies of troops
had assembled there, yet being alarmed by the great number of our ships, more than eight
hundred of which, including the ships of the preceding year, and those private vessels
which each had built for his own convenience, had appeared at one time, they had quitted

the coast and concealed themselves among the higher points.
Chapter 9
Caesar, having disembarked his army and chosen a convenient place for the camp,
when he discovered from the prisoners in what part the forces of the enemy had lodged
themselves, having left ten cohorts and 300 horse at the sea, to be a guard to the ships,
hastens to the enemy, at the third watch, fearing the less for the ships, for this reason
because he was leaving them fastened at anchor upon an even and open shore; and he
placed Q. Atrius over the guard of the ships. He himself, having advanced by night about
twelve miles, espied the forces of the enemy. They, advancing to the river with their
cavalry and chariots from the higher ground, began to annoy our men and give battle.
Being repulsed by our cavalry, they concealed themselves in woods, as they had secured
a place admirably fortified by nature and by art, which, as it seemed, they had before
prepared on account of a civil war; for all entrances to it were shut up by a great number of
felled trees. They themselves rushed out of the woods to fight here and there, and
prevented our men from entering their fortifications. But the soldiers of the seventh legion,
having formed a testudo and thrown up a rampart against the fortification, took the place
and drove them out of the woods, receiving only a few wounds. But Caesar forbade his
men to pursue them in their flight any great distance; both because he was ignorant of the
nature of the ground, and because, as a great part of the day was spent, he wished time to
be left for the fortification of the camp.
Chapter 10
The next day, early in the morning, he sent both foot-soldiers and horse in three
divisions on an expedition to pursue those who had fled. These having advanced a little
way, when already the rear [of the enemy] was in sight, some horse came to Caesar from
Quintus Atrius, to report that the preceding night, a very great storm having arisen, almost
all the ships were dashed to pieces and cast upon the shore, because neither the anchors
and cables could resist, nor could the sailors and pilots sustain the violence of the storm;
and thus great damage was received by that collision of the ships.
Chapter 11
These things being known [to him], Caesar orders the legions and cavalry to be recalled
and to cease from their march; he himself returns to the ships: he sees clearly before him
almost the same things which he had heard of from the messengers and by letter, so that,

about forty ships being lost, the remainder seemed capable of being repaired with much
labor. Therefore he selects workmen from the legions, and orders others to be sent for
from the continent; he writes to Labienus to build as many ships as he could with those
legions which were with him. He himself, though the matter was one of great difficulty and
labour, yet thought it to be most expedient for all the ships to be brought up on shore and
joined with the camp by one fortification. In these matters he employed about ten days, the
labor of the soldiers being unremitting even during the hours of night. The ships having
been brought up on shore and the camp strongly fortified, he left the same forces as he did
before as a guard for the ships; he sets out in person for the same place that he had
returned from. When he had come thither, greater forces of the Britons had already
assembled at that place, the chief command and management of the war having been
entrusted to Cassivellaunus, whose territories a river, which is called the Thames,
separates, from the maritime states at about eighty miles from the sea. At an earlier period
perpetual wars had taken place between him and the other states; but, greatly alarmed by
our arrival, the Britons had placed him over the whole war and the conduct of it.
Chapter 12
The interior portion of Britain is inhabited by those of whom they say that it is handed
down by tradition that they were born in the island itself: the maritime portion by those who
had passed over from the country of the Belgae for the purpose of plunder and making
war; almost all of whom are called by the names of those states from which being sprung
they went thither, and having waged war, continued there and began to cultivate the lands.
The number of the people is countless, and their buildings exceedingly numerous, for the
most part very like those of the Gauls: the number of cattle is great. They use either brass
or iron rings, determined at a certain weight, as their money. Tin is produced in the
midland regions; in the maritime, iron; but the quantity of it is small: they employ brass,
which is imported. There, as in Gaul, is timber of every description, except beech and fir.
They do not regard it lawful to eat the hare, and the cock, and the goose; they, however,
breed them for amusement and pleasure. The climate is more temperate than in Gaul, the
colds being less severe.
Chapter 13
The island is triangular in its form, and one of its sides is opposite to Gaul. One angle of
this side, which is in Kent, whither almost all ships from Gaul are directed, [looks] to the
east; the lower looks to the south. This side extends about 500 miles. Another side lies

toward Spain and the west, on which part is Ireland, less, as is reckoned, than Britain, by
one half: but the passage [from it] into Britain is of equal distance with that from Gaul. In
the middle of this voyage, is an island, which is called Mona: many smaller islands besides
are supposed to lie [there], of which islands some have written that at the time of the
winter solstice it is night there for thirty consecutive days. We, in our inquiries about that
matter, ascertained nothing, except that, by accurate measurements with water, we
perceived the nights to be shorter there than on the continent. The length of this side, as
their account states, is 700 miles. The third side is toward the north, to which portion of the
island no land is opposite; but an angle of that side looks principally toward Germany. This
side is considered to be 800 miles in length. Thus the whole island is [about] 2,000 miles in
circumference.
Chapter 14
The most civilized of all these nations are they who inhabit Kent, which is entirely a
maritime district, nor do they differ much from the Gallic customs. Most of the inland
inhabitants do not sow corn, but live on milk and flesh, and are clad with skins. All the
Britons, indeed, dye themselves with wood, which occasions a bluish colour, and thereby
have a more terrible appearance in fight. They wear their hair long, and have every part of
their body shaved except their head and upper lip. Ten and even twelve have wives
common to them, and particularly brothers among brothers, and parents among their
children; but if there be any issue by these wives, they are reputed to be the children of
those by whom respectively each was first espoused when a virgin.
Chapter 15
The horse and charioteers of the enemy contended vigorously in a skirmish with our
cavalry on the march; yet so that our men were conquerors in all parts, and drove them to
their woods and hills; but, having slain a great many, they pursued too eagerly, and lost
some of their men. But the enemy, after some time had elapsed, when our men were off
their guard, and occupied in the fortification of the camp, rushed out of the woods, and
making an attack upon those who were placed on duty before the camp, fought in a
determined manner; and two cohorts being sent by Caesar to their relief, and these
severally the first of two legions, when these had taken up their position at a very small
distance from each other, as our men were disconcerted by the unusual mode of battle,
the enemy broke through the middle of them most courageously, and retreated thence in
safety. That day, Q. Laberius Durus, a tribune of the soldiers, was slain. The enemy, since

more cohorts were sent against them, were repulsed.
Chapter 16
In the whole of this method of fighting since the engagement took place under the eyes
of all and before the camp, it was perceived that our men, on account of the weight of their
arms, inasmuch as they could neither pursue [the enemy when] retreating, nor dare quit
their standards, were little suited to this kind of enemy; that the horse also fought with
great danger, because they [the Britons] generally retreated even designedly, and, when
they had drawn off our men a short distance from the legions, leaped from their chariots
and fought on foot in unequal [and to them advantageous] battle. But the system of cavalry
engagement is wont to produce equal danger, and indeed the same, both to those who
retreat and to those who pursue. To this was added, that they never fought in close order,
but in small parties and at great distances, and had detachments placed [in different parts],
and then the one relieved the other, and the vigorous and fresh succeeded the wearied.
Chapter 17
The following day the enemy halted on the hills, a distance from our camp, and
presented themselves in small parties, and began to challenge our horse to battle with less
spirit than the day before. But at noon, when Caesar had sent three legions, and all the
cavalry, with C. Trebonius, the lieutenant, for the purpose of foraging, they flew upon the
foragers suddenly from all quarters, so that they did not keep off [even] from the standards
and the legions. Our men making an attack on them vigorously, repulsed them; nor did
they cease to pursue them until the horse, relying on relief, as they saw the legions behind
them, drove the enemy precipitately before them, and slaying a great number of them, did
not give them the opportunity either of rallying, or halting, or leaping from their chariots.
Immediately after this retreat, the auxiliaries who had assembled from all sides, departed;
nor after that time did the enemy ever engage with us in very large numbers.
Chapter 18
Caesar, discovering their design, leads his army into the territories of Cassivellaunus to
the river Thames; which river can be forded in one place only and that with difficulty. When
he had arrived there, he perceives that numerous forces of the enemy were marshalled on
the other bank of the river; the bank also was defended by sharp stakes fixed in front, and
stakes of the same kind fixed under the water were covered by the river. These things
being discovered from [some] prisoners and deserters, Caesar, sending forward the

cavalry, ordered the legions to follow them immediately. But the soldiers advanced with
such speed and such ardour, though they stood above the water by their heads only, that
the enemy could not sustain the attack of the legions and of the horse, and quitted the
banks, and committed themselves to flight.
Chapter 19
Cassivellaunus, as we have stated above, all hope [rising out] of battle being laid aside,
the greater part of his forces being dismissed, and about 4,000 charioteers only being left,
used to observe our marches and retire a little from the road, and conceal himself in
intricate and woody places, and in those neighbourhoods in which he had discovered we
were about to march, he used to drive the cattle and the inhabitants from the fields into the
woods; and, when our cavalry, for the sake of plundering and ravaging the more freely,
scattered themselves among the fields, he used to send out charioteers from the woods by
all the well-known roads and paths, and to the great danger of our horse, engage with
them; and this source of fear hindered them from straggling very extensively. The result
was, that Caesar did not allow excursions to be made to a great distance from the main
body of the legions, and ordered that damage should be done to the enemy in ravaging
their lands, and kindling fires only so far as the legionary soldiers could, by their own
exertion and marching, accomplish it.
Chapter 20
In the mean time, the Trinobantes, almost the most powerful state of those parts, from
which the young man, Mandubratius embracing the protection of Caesar had come to the
continent of Gaul to [meet] him (whose father, Imanuentius, had possessed the
sovereignty in that state, and had been killed by Cassivellaunus; he himself had escaped
death by flight), send ambassadors to Caesar, and promise that they will surrender
themselves to him and perform his commands; they entreat him to protect Mandubratius
from the violence of Cassivellaunus, and send to their state some one to preside over it,
and possess the government. Caesar demands forty hostages from them, and corn for his
army, and sends Mandubratius to them. They speedily performed the things demanded,
and sent hostages to the number appointed, and the corn.
Chapter 21
The Trinobantes being protected and secured from any violence of the soldiers, the
Cenimagni, the Segontiaci, the Ancalites, the Bibroci, and the Cassi, sending embassies,

surrendered themselves to Caesar. From them he learns that the capital town of
Cassivellaunus was not far from that place, and was defended by woods and morasses,
and a very large number of men and of cattle had been collected in it. (Now the Britons,
when they have fortified the intricate woods, in which they are wont to assemble for the
purpose of avoiding the incursion of an enemy, with an entrenchment and a rampart, call
them a town.) Thither he proceeds with his legions: he finds the place admirably fortified
by nature and art; he, however, undertakes to attack it in two directions. The enemy,
having remained only a short time, did not sustain the attack of our soldiers, and hurried
away on the other side of the town. A great amount of cattle was found there, and many of
the enemy were taken and slain in their flight.
Chapter 22
While these things are going forward in those places, Cassivellaunus sends
messengers into Kent, which, we have observed above, is on the sea, over which districts
four several kings reigned, Cingetorix, Carvilius, Taximagulus and Segonax, and
commands them to collect all their forces, and unexpectedly assail and storm the naval
camp. When they had come to the camp, our men, after making a sally, slaying many of
their men, and also capturing a distinguished leader named Lugotorix, brought back their
own men in safety. Cassivellaunus, when this battle was reported to him as so many
losses had been sustained, and his territories laid waste, being alarmed most of all by the
desertion of the states, sends embassadors to Caesar [to treat] about a surrender through
the mediation of Commius the Atrebatian. Caesar, since he had determined to pass the
winter on the continent, on account of the sudden revolts of Gaul, and as much of the
summer did not remain, and he perceived that even that could be easily protracted,
demands hostages, and prescribes what tribute Britain should pay each year to the
Roman people; he forbids and commands Cassivellaunus that he wage not war against
Mandubratius or the Trinobantes.
Chapter 23
When he had received the hostages, he leads back the army to the sea, and finds the
ships repaired. After launching these, because he had a large number of prisoners, and
some of the ships had been lost in the storm, he determines to convey back his army at
two embarkations. And it so happened, that out of so large a number of ships, in so many
voyages, neither in this nor in the previous year was any ship missing which conveyed
soldiers; but very few out of those which were sent back to him from the continent empty,

as the soldiers of the former convoy had been disembarked, and out of those (sixty in
number) which Labienus had taken care to have built, reached their destination; almost all
the rest were driven back, and when Caesar had waited for them for some time in vain,
lest he should be debarred from a voyage by the season of the year, inasmuch as the
equinox was at hand, he of necessity stowed his soldiers the more closely, and, a very
great calm coming on, after he had weighed anchor at the beginning of the second watch,
he reached land at break of day and brought in all the ships in safety.
Chapter 24
The ships having been drawn up and a general assembly of the Gauls held at
Samarobriva, because the corn that year had not prospered in Gaul by reason of the
droughts, he was compelled to station his army in its winter-quarters differently from the
former years, and to distribute the legions among several states: one of them he gave to
C. Fabius, his lieutenant, to be marched into the territories of the Morini; a second to Q.
Cicero, into those of the Nervii; a third to L. Roscius, into those of the Essui; a fourth he
ordered to winter with T. Labienus among the Remi in the confines of the Treviri; he
stationed three in Belgium; over these he appointed M. Crassus, his questor, and L.
Munatius Plancus and C. Trebonius, his lieutenants. One legion which he had raised last
on the other side of the Po, and five cohorts, he sent among the Eburones, the greatest
portion of whom lie between the Meuse and the Rhine, [and] who were under the
government of Ambiorix and Cativolcus. He ordered Q. Titurius Sabinus and L.
Aurunculeius Cotta, his lieutenants, to take command of these soldiers. The legions being
distributed in this manner, he thought he could most easily remedy the scarcity of corn and
yet the winter-quarters of all these legions (except that which he had given to L. Roscius,
to be led into the most peaceful and tranquil neighbourhood) were comprehended within
[about] 100 miles. He himself in the mean while, until he had stationed the legions and
knew that the several winter-quarters were fortified, determined to stay in Gaul.
BOOK 6
Chapter 11
Since we have come to the place, it does not appear to be foreign to our subject to lay
before the reader an account of the manners of Gaul and Germany, and wherein these
nations differ from each other. In Gaul there are factions not only in all the states, and in all
the cantons and their divisions, but almost in each family, and of these factions those are
the leaders who are considered according to their judgement to possess the greatest

influence, upon whose will and determination the management of all affairs and measures
depends. And that seems to have been instituted in ancient times with this view, that no
one of the common people should be in want of support against one more powerful; for,
none [of those leaders] suffers his party to be oppressed and defrauded, and if he do
otherwise, he has no influence among his party. This same policy exists throughout the
whole of Gaul; for all the states are divided into two factions.
Chapter 12
When Caesar arrived in Gaul, the Aedui were the leaders of one faction, the Sequani of
the other. Since the latter were less powerful by themselves, inasmuch as the chief
influence was from of old among the Aedui, and their dependencies were great, they had
united to themselves the Germans and Ariovistus, and had brought them over to their
party by great sacrifices and promises. And having fought several successful battles and
slain all the nobility of the Aedui, they had so far surpassed them in power, that they
brought over, from the Aedui to themselves, a large portion of their dependants and
received from them the sons of their leading men as hostages, and compelled them to
swear in their public character that they would enter into no design against them; and held
a portion of the neighbouring land, seized on by force, and possessed the sovereignty of
the whole of Gaul. Divitiacus urged by this necessity, had proceeded to Rome to the
senate, for the purpose of entreating assistance, and had returned without accomplishing
his object. A change of affairs ensued on the arrival of Caesar, the hostages were returned
to the Aedui, their old dependencies restored, and new acquired through Caesar (because
those who had attached themselves to their alliance saw that they enjoyed a better state
and a milder government), their other interests, their influence, their reputation were
likewise increased, and in consequence, the Sequani lost the sovereignty. The Remi
succeeded to their place, and, as it was perceived that they equalled the Aedui in favour
with Caesar, those, who on account of their old animosities could by no means coalesce
with the Aedui, consigned themselves in clientship to the Remi. The latter carefully
protected them. Thus they possessed both a new and suddenly acquired influence. Affairs
were then in that position that the Aedui were considered by far the leading people, and
the Remi held the second post of honour.
Chapter 13
Throughout all Gaul there are two orders of those men who are of any rank and dignity:
for the commonality is held almost in the condition of slaves, and dares to undertake

nothing of itself, and is admitted to no deliberation. The greater part, when they are
pressed either by debt, or the large amount of their tributes, or the oppression of the more
powerful, give themselves up in vassalage to the nobles, who possess over them the
same rights without exception as masters over their slaves. But of these two orders, one is
that of the Druids, the other that of the knights. The former are engaged in things sacred,
conduct the public and the private sacrifices, and interpret all matters of religion. To these
a large number of the young men resort for the purpose of instruction, and they [the
Druids] are in great honour among them. For they determine respecting almost all
controversies, public and private; and if any crime has been perpetrated, if murder has
been committed, if there be any dispute about an inheritance, if any about boundaries,
these same persons decide it; they decree rewards and punishments; if any one, either in
a private or public capacity, has not submitted to their decision, they interdict him from the
sacrifices. This among them is the most heavy punishment. Those who have been thus
interdicted are esteemed in the number of the impious and the criminal: all shun them, and
avoid their society and conversation, lest they receive some evil from their contact; nor is
justice administered to them when seeking it, nor is any dignity bestowed on them. Over all
these Druids one presides, who possesses supreme authority among them. Upon his
death, if any individual among the rest is pre-eminent in dignity, he succeeds; but, if there
are many equal, the election is made by the suffrages of the Druids; sometimes they even
contend for the presidency with arms. These assemble at a fixed period of the year in a
consecrated place in the territories of the Carnutes, which is reckoned the central region of
the whole of Gaul. Hither all, who have disputes, assemble from every part, and submit to
their decrees and determinations. This institution is supposed to have been devised in
Britain, and to have been brought over from it into Gaul; and now those who desire to gain
a more accurate knowledge of that system generally proceed thither for the purpose of
studying it.
Chapter 14
The Druids do not go to war, nor pay tribute together with the rest; they have an
exemption from military service and a dispensation in all matters. Induced by such great
advantages, many embrace this profession of their own accord, and [many] are sent to it
by their parents and relations. They are said there to learn by heart a great number of
verses; accordingly some remain in the course of training twenty years. Nor do they regard
it lawful to commit these to writing, though in almost all other matters, in their public and
private transactions, they use Greek characters. That practice they seem to me to have

adopted for two reasons; because they neither desire their doctrines to be divulged among
the mass of the people, nor those who learn, to devote themselves the less to the efforts of
memory, relying on writing; since it generally occurs to most men, that, in their
dependence on writing, they relax their diligence in learning thoroughly, and their
employment of the memory. They wish to inculcate this as one of their leading tenets, that
souls do not become extinct, but pass after death from one body to another, and they think
that men by this tenet are in a great degree excited to valour, the fear of death being
disregarded. They likewise discuss and impart to the youth many things respecting the
stars and their motion, respecting the extent of the world and of our earth, respecting the
nature of things, respecting the power and the majesty of the immortal gods.
Chapter 15
The other order is that of the knights. These, when there is occasion and any war
occurs (which before Caesar's arrival was for the most part wont to happen every year, as
either they on their part were inflecting injuries or repelling those which others inflected on
them), are all engaged in war. And those of them most distinguished by birth and
resources, have the greatest number of vassals and dependants about them. They
acknowledge this sort of influence and power only.
Chapter 16
The nation of all the Gauls is extremely devoted to superstitious rites; and on that
account they who are troubled with unusually severe diseases, and they who are engaged
in battles and dangers, either sacrifice men as victims, or vow that they will sacrifice them,
and employ the Druids as the performers of those sacrifices; because they think that
unless the life of a man be offered for the life of a man, the mind of the immortal gods can
not be rendered propitious, and they have sacrifices of that kind ordained for national
purposes. Others have figures of vast size, the limbs of which formed of osiers they fill with
living men, which being set on fire, the men perish enveloped in the flames. They consider
that the oblation of such as have been taken in theft, or in robbery, or any other offence, is
more acceptable to the immortal gods; but when a supply of that class is wanting, they
have recourse to the oblation of even the innocent.
Chapter 17
They worship as their divinity, Mercury in particular, and have many images of him, and
regard him as the inventor of all arts, they consider him the guide of their journeys and

marches, and believe him to have great influence over the acquisition of gain and
mercantile transactions. Next to him they worship Apollo, and Mars, and Jupiter, and
Minerva; respecting these deities they have for the most part the same belief as other
nations: that Apollo averts diseases, that Minerva imparts the invention of manufactures,
that Jupiter possesses the sovereignty of the heavenly powers; that Mars presides over
wars. To him, when they have determined to engage in battle, they commonly vow those
things which they shall take in war. When they have conquered, they sacrifice whatever
captured animals may have survived the conflict, and collect the other things into one
place. In many states you may see piles of these things heaped up in their consecrated
spots; nor does it often happen that any one, disregarding the sanctity of the case, dares
either to secrete in his house things captured, or take away those deposited; and the most
severe punishment, with torture, has been established for such a deed.
Chapter 18
All the Gauls assert that they are descended from the god Dis, and say that this tradition
has been handed down by the Druids. For that reason they compute the divisions of every
season, not by the number of days, but of nights; they keep birthdays and the beginnings
of months and years in such an order that the day follows the night. Among the other
usages of their life, they differ in this from almost all other nations, that they do not permit
their children to approach them openly until they are grown up so as to be able to bear the
service of war; and they regard it as indecorous for a son of boyish age to stand in public
in the presence of his father.
Chapter 19
Whatever sums of money the husbands have received in the name of dowry from their
wives, making an estimate of it, they add the same amount out of their own estates. An
account is kept of all this money conjointly, and the profits are laid by: whichever of them
shall have survived [the other], to that one the portion of both reverts together with the
profits of the previous time. Husbands have power of life and death over their wives as
well as over their children: and when the father of a family, born in a more than commonly
distinguished rank, has died, his relations assemble, and, if the circumstances of his death
are suspicious, hold an investigation upon the wives in the manner adopted toward slaves;
and, if proof be obtained, put them to severe torture, and kill them. Their funerals,
considering the state of civilization among the Gauls, are magnificent and costly; and they
cast into the fire all things, including living creatures, which they suppose to have been

dear to them when alive; and, a little before this period, slaves and dependants, who were
ascertained to have been beloved by them, were, after the regular funeral rites were
completed, burnt together with them.
Chapter 20
Those states which are considered to conduct their commonwealth more judiciously,
have it ordained by their laws, that, if any person shall have heard by rumour and report
from his neighbours any thing concerning the commonwealth, he shall convey it to the
magistrate, and not impart it to any other; because it has been discovered that
inconsiderate and inexperienced men were often alarmed by false reports, and driven to
some rash act, or else took hasty measures in affairs of the highest importance. The
magistrates conceal those things which require to be kept unknown; and they disclose to
the people whatever they determine to be expedient. It is not lawful to speak of the
commonwealth, except in council.
Chapter 21
The Germans differ much from these usages, for they have neither Druids to preside
over sacred offices, nor do they pay great regard to sacrifices. They rank in the number of
the gods those alone whom they behold, and by whose instrumentality they are obviously
benefited, namely, the sun, fire, and the moon; they have not heard of the other deities
even by report. Their whole life is occupied in hunting and in the pursuits of the military art;
from childhood they devote themselves to fatigue and hardships. Those who have
remained chaste for the longest time, receive the greatest commendation among their
people; they think that by this the growth is promoted, by this the physical powers are
increased and the sinews are strengthened. And to have had knowledge of a woman
before the twentieth year they reckon among the most disgraceful acts; of which matter
there is no concealment, because they bathe promiscuously in the rivers and [only] use
skins or small cloaks of deer's hides, a large portion of the body being in consequence
naked.
Chapter 22
They do not pay much attention to agriculture, and a large portion of their food consists
in milk, cheese, and flesh; nor has any one a fixed quantity of land or his own individual
limits; but the magistrates and the leading men each year apportion to the tribes and
families, who have united together, as much land as, and in the place in which, they think

proper, and the year after compel them to remove elsewhere. For this enactment they
advance many reasons - lest seduced by long-continued custom, they may exchange their
ardour in the waging of war for agriculture; lest they may be anxious to acquire extensive
estates, and the more powerful drive the weaker from their possessions; lest they
construct their houses with too great a desire to avoid cold and heat; lest the desire of
wealth spring up, from which cause divisions and discords arise; and that they may keep
the common people in a contented state of mind, when each sees his own means placed
on an equality with [those of] the most powerful.
Chapter 23
It is the greatest glory to the several states to have as wide deserts as possible around
them, their frontiers having been laid waste. They consider this the real evidence of their
prowess, that their neighbours shall be driven out of their lands and abandon them, and
that no one dare settle near them; at the same time they think that they shall be on that
account the more secure, because they have removed the apprehension of a sudden
incursion. When a state either repels war waged against it, or wages it against another,
magistrates are chosen to preside over that war with such authority, that they have power
of life and death. In peace there is no common magistrate, but the chiefs of provinces and
cantons administer justice and determine controversies among their own people.
Robberies which are committed beyond the boundaries of each state bear no infamy, and
they avow that these are committed for the purpose of disciplining their youth and of
preventing sloth. And when any of their chiefs has said in an assembly "that he will be their
leader, let those who are willing to follow, give in their names;" they who approve of both
the enterprise and the man arise and promise their assistance and are applauded by the
people; such of them as have not followed him are accounted in the number of deserters
and traitors, and confidence in all matters is afterwards refused them. To injure guests
they regard as impious; they defend from wrong those who have come to them for any
purpose whatever, and esteem them inviolable; to them the houses of all are open and
maintenance is freely supplied.
Chapter 24
And there was formerly a time when the Gauls excelled the Germans in prowess, and
waged war on them offensively, and, on account of the great number of their people and
the insufficiency of their land, sent colonies over the Rhine. Accordingly, the Volcae
Tectosages, seized on those parts of Germany which are the most fruitful [and lie] around

the Hercynian forest, (which, I perceive, was known by report to Eratosthenes and some
other Greeks, and which they call Orcynia), and settled there. Which nation to this time
retains its position in those settlements, and has a very high character for justice and
military merit; now also they continue in the same scarcity, indigence, hardihood, as the
Germans, and use the same food and dress; but their proximity to the Province and
knowledge of commodities from countries beyond the sea supplies to the Gauls many
things tending to luxury as well as civilization. Accustomed by degrees to be overmatched
and worsted in many engagements, they do not even compare themselves to the
Germans in prowess.
Chapter 25
The breadth of this Hercynian forest, which has been referred to above, is to a quick
traveller, a journey of nine days. For it can not be otherwise computed, nor are they
acquainted with the measures of roads. It begins at the frontiers of the Helvetii, Nemetes,
and Rauraci, and extends in a right line along the river Danube to the territories of the Daci
and the Anartes; it bends thence to the left in a different direction from the river, and owing
to its extent touches the confines of many nations; nor is there any person belonging to
this part of Germany who says that he either has gone to the extremity of that forest,
though he had advanced a journey of sixty days, or has heard in what place it begins. It is
certain that many kinds of wild beast are produced in it which have not been seen in other
parts; of which the following are such as differ principally from other animals, and appear
worthy of being committed to record.
Chapter 26
There is an ox of the shape of a stag, between whose ears a horn rises from the middle
of the forehead, higher and straighter than those horns which are known to us. From the
top of this, branches, like palms, stretch out a considerable distance. The shape of the
female and of the male is the, same; the appearance and the size of the horns is the
same.
Chapter 27
There are also [animals] which are called elks. The shape of these, and the varied
colour of their skins, is much like roes, but in size they surpass them a little and are
destitute of horns, and have legs without joints and ligatures; nor do they lie down for the
purpose of rest, nor, if they have been thrown down by any accident, can they raise or lift

themselves up. Trees serve as beds to them; they lean themselves against them, and thus
reclining only slightly, they take their rest; when the huntsmen have discovered from the
footsteps of these animals whither they are accustomed to betake themselves, they either
undermine all the trees at the roots, or cut into them so far that the upper part of the trees
may appear to be left standing. When they have leant upon them, according to their habit,
they knock down by their weight the unsupported trees, and fall down themselves along
with them.
Chapter 28
There is a third kind, consisting of those animals which are called uri. These are a little
below the elephant in size, and of the appearance, colour, and shape of a bull. Their
strength and speed are extraordinary; they spare neither man nor wild beast which they
have espied. These the Germans take with much pains in pits and kill them. The young
men harden themselves with this exercise, and practice themselves in this kind of hunting,
and those who have slain the greatest number of them, having produced the horns in
public, to serve as evidence, receive great praise. But not even when taken very young
can they be rendered familiar to men and tamed. The size, shape, and appearance of their
horns differ much from the horns of our oxen. These they anxiously seek after, and bind at
the tips with silver, and use as cups at their most sumptuous entertainments.

